









July 26, 2012

The City Council of the City of Marion, Linn County, Iowa met in regular session, Thursday, July 26, 2012, at 5:30 p.m. in the council chambers of City Hall with Mayor pro tem Spinks presiding and the following council members present:  Adamson, Etzel, Crawford, Stark, and Draper.  Absent:  Mayor Bouska.
The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor’s Announcements:
None.

Citizen’s presentations, comments and/or petitions:
None.

Moved by Etzel, seconded by Stark to approve Consent Calendar, as presented:


Motion to approve minutes of the July 10 and July 12, 2012 City Council meetings.

Motion to approve the bills as presented in the amount of $2,213,740.75.

Resolution No. 22579 approving a renewal application for a Class C Liquor license (LC) with additional privilege for Sunday sales for Wink Enterprises, Inc. dba Marion Bowl (3465 7th Avenue).  No violations in previous 5 years.

Resolution No. 22580 approving a renewal application for a Class E Liquor License (LE) with additional privileges for Native Wine, Carryout Beer and Sunday sales for Casey’s Marketing Company, dba Casey’s General Store #2924 (1100 Eagle View Drive).  One violation 9/8/2011.

Motion to reject qualified bids for Street Sweeper replacements.


Resolution No. 22581 renewing tree trimming and removal contracts with Breeden Tree Service.


Resolution No. 22582 approving Partial Payment #11 to Linn County Sheriff’s Office for radio system infrastructure regarding the Countywide Radio Project in the amount of $209,016.02.


Resolution No. 22583 approving Partial Payment #4 to Wilson Estes Police Architects, PA regarding the new police station in the amount of $71,804.87.

Resolution No. 22584 approving the purchase of Police Department unmarked vehicle from Junge Ford in the amount of $16, 947.00.


Resolution No. 22585 approving Partial Payment #40 to Martin Design relating to the Thomas Park Maintenance/Safe Room in the amount $8,785.53.
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Motion to approve Project Calendar regarding Engineering Department payments as follows:


a. Resolution No. 22586 approving Partial Payment No. 5 to East Central Iowa Council of Governments for the Watershed Management Authority Administration in the amount of $3,822.00.

b. Resolution No. 22587 approving Partial Payment No. 3 to Linn Country Rural Electric Cooperative per Resolution No. 22264 approving the Memorandum of Agreement regarding the 29th Avenue PCC Pavement, Sidewalk, and Storm Sewer Plan of Improvements in the amount of $10,573.90.


c. Resolution No. 22588 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Midwest Development Company per Resolution No. 21519 approving the Memorandum of Agreement regarding the Boyson Road Widening Project in the amount of $115,053.96.

d. Resolution No. 22589 approving Partial Payment No. 7 to Snyder and Associates Engineers for engineering services regarding the Blairs Ferry Road Reconstruction Project in the amount of $17,545.50.

Resolution No. 22590 accepting the 29th Avenue PCC Pavement, Sidewalk, and Storm Sewer Plan of Improvements.


Resolution No. 22591 accepting the North 10th Street Reconstruction Project – ESL-4775(621)--7S-57.


Resolution No. 22592 accepting the North 35th Street Extension Project – ESL-4775(620)--7S-57.


Resolution No. 22593 accepting the Boyson Road Widening Project.


Resolution No. 22594 accepting Bowman Meadows 1st and 2nd Additions to the City of Marion.


Resolution No.22595 accepting Squaw Creek Meadows 4th and 5th Additions to the City of Marion.
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Motion to receive and file and refer to the Planning and Zoning Commission the following:

a. Request to rezone property located east of Armar Drive, south of Marion Boulevard, Marion, Iowa from A-1, Rural Restricted and O-2, to R-3, Two-Family Residential (Jon Dusek, Cemar Holdings LLC).

b. Residences at the Park Addition to Marion, Iowa - Preliminary Plat located east of Armar Drive, south of Marion Boulevard (Cemar Holdings, LLC).


c. Request to rezone property located east of Alburnett Road on an easterly extension of Bent Creek Drive, Marion, Iowa from R-3, Two Family Residential to PD-R, Planned Development-Residential (Jerry’s Homes, Inc.).


d. Country Club Estates Seventh Addition to Marion, Iowa - Preliminary Plat located on an easterly extension of Bent Creek Drive (Jerry’s Homes, Inc.).


e. Request to rezone property located east of 35th Street, north of Quail Trail Drive, Marion, Iowa from A-1, Rural Restricted to R-2, Single-Family Residential and PD-R, Planned Development Residential (Miriam Freiter and Edward Freiter/Morris Wood, LLC.).


f. Authors Addition to Marion, Iowa – Preliminary Plat and Preliminary Site Development Plan located east of 35th Street, north of Quail Trail Drive (Miriam Freiter and Edward Freiter/Morris Wood, LLC.).


Motion to approve the following payments:

a. Resolution No. 22596 approving Payment No. 6 to JCG Land Services, Inc. for assistance with right-of-way acquisition associated with the Marion Central Corridor Project in the amount of $6,642.00.

b. Resolution No. 22597 approving Payment No. 7 to JCG Land Services, Inc. for assistance with right-of-way acquisition associated with the Marion Central Corridor Project in the amount of $6,375.52.

Resolution No. 22598 setting public hearing for August 9, 2012 regarding a Land Exchange Agreement between the City of Marion and Cemar Holdings, LLC.
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Resolution No. 22599 setting public hearing for August 9, 2012 regarding the sale of a portion of the east/west alley bounded by 6th and 7th Streets and 8th and 9th Avenues (Gerold Blazek, 684 8th Avenue).

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding Summerfield Investments, LLC. (Robert and Kristine Magill).

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding Marion Iron (Robert McBride, 480 5th Avenue, Apartment #4).


Resolution No. 22600 authorizing deferred compensation agreement (Amanda Kaufman).

Motion to receive and file the 2012 Departmental Reports.


Motion to approve the following Hold Harmless/Noise Waiver Agreements:

a. Linn-Mar High School Homecoming Parade, Thursday, October 4, 2012, from 4:30 p.m. – 6:30 p.m.  (Mark Hutcheson, Linn-Mar High School)


b. Outdoor Movie Block Party, Whisper Oaks Drive, Saturday, July 28, 2012, from 6:00 p.m. – 11:00p.m.  (Mike Anderson, 4090 Monarch Avenue)


c. Marion High School 10th Grade and Varsity Football Games and Track Meets, Marion Football/Track Complex, 125 3rd Avenue, Fridays, August 31, September 7, September 21, October 5, October 12, 2012 and Thursday, April 4, Monday, April 15, Thursday, April 25, and Monday, April 29, 2013, from 3:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.  (Corby Loube, Marion High School)


d. Marion Band Invitational, High School Football/Track Complex,  125 3rd Avenue, Saturday, September 22, 2012 from 4:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.  (Corby Loube, Marion High School)


e. Marion High School Homecoming Parade, Thursday, October 4, 2012, 6:00 p.m.  (Corby Loube, Marion High School)


f. Marion High School 9th and 10th Grade Football Games, Marion Football/Track Complex, 125 3rd Avenue, Thursday, August 23, Monday, September 17, Monday, October 15, and Thursday, October 18, 2012 from 5:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m.  (Corby Loube, Marion High School)
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Motion to approve Hold Harmless/Noise Waiver Agreement and Fireworks Permit, Swamp Fox Festival, Lowe Park, Sunday, September 16, 2012, 5:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m.

Motion to receive and file request for the city to donate paving bricks from the 6th Avenue renovation project to the Granger House for a driveway project (Barbara Feller, Granger House Director).

Motion to receive and file ImaginArt: A Public Art Plan for the City of Marion (Meridith McKinley, Via Partnership).

All in favor of motion to approve the consent calendar, motion carried.


Ordinance No. 12-19 adopting the proposed deletion of Chapter 164 of the Marion Code of Ordinances and adopting the new Chapter 164 of the Marion Code of Ordinances (Adopting the 2012 edition of the International Fire Code with amendments), was read by Crawford for final consideration.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Stark to approve the final reading of Ordinance No. 12-19.  All in favor, motion carried.


Mayor pro tem Spinks opened the public hearing regarding establishing access fees related to 29th Avenue.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow presented a staff report.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor pro tem Spinks declared the public hearing closed.

Ordinance No. 12-22 establishing access fees related to 29th Avenue was read by Stark for initial consideration.  Moved by Stark, seconded by Crawford to approve the first reading of Ord. No. 12-22.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Draper seconded by Adamson to remove from table Resolution No. 22576 approving request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow issuance of one (1) building permit for construction of a duplex dwelling on Lot 1, prior to approval of The Commons at English Glen Second Addition located east of 35th Street, north of English Glen Avenue (Robson Homes, Inc.), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting).  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 22576 approving request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow issuance of one (1) building permit for construction of a duplex dwelling on Lot 1, prior to approval of The Commons at English Glen Second Addition located east of 35th Street, north of English Glen Avenue (Robson Homes, Inc.), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting) was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Stark to approve Res. 22576.  
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Assistant City Planner Dave Hockett presented a staff report stating that staff had some initial concerns regarding incomplete items in the first addition, specifically landscaping and gateway entrance features.  Staff met with the developer and received a letter of credit ensuring that the items will be completed per plan.  Due to the letter of credit, staff is now in support of the single building permit.  Dave Berry, 5385 Sterling Heights Drive (Robson Homes), spoke in favor of the proposed change.  Mr. Berry stated that the duplex units are already sold with an October possession date.  Council Member Adamson is concerned about approving the changes without additional assurances that the landscaping and gateway entrance features will be completed to plan.  He also feels that the bonding estimate is low.  Council Member Adamson would like to amend the resolution by including additional requirements that ensure that the changes will be made to plan in addition to the $9,000.00 bond.  Council Member Adamson feels an amendment will increase the responsibility of the builder to get it the incomplete items completed.  Council Member Stark asked staff if the $9,000.00 line of credit is enough to cover the cost of their concerns.  Mr. Hockett stated that the estimate was submitted by the builders’ landscaper and is unsure if it is sufficient enough since he is not a landscaper himself. 
Moved by Adamson, seconded by Draper to amend Resolution No. 22576 approving request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow issuance of one (1) building permit for construction of a duplex dwelling on Lot 1, prior to approval of The Commons at English Glen Second Addition located east of 35th Street, north of English Glen Avenue (Robson Homes, Inc.), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting) to include additional requirements, in addition to the $9,000.00 bond, to ensure that the incomplete items will be completed according to plan.  Council Member Adamson stated that the expectation is that the developer will be required to turn in an actual plan cost related to the landscaping and gateway features.  The changes must be completed and approved by Council before the next permit is issued.  Council Member Draper feels that the insurance that the builder wants to continue to build houses is enough to get the items completed and this amendment just holds the builder to it.  He also feels this offers the residents and the council assurance that the items will be completed.  All in favor, motion carried.
Mayor pro tem Spinks opened the public hearing regarding a request to amend the Future Land use Map of the Marion Comprehensive Plan for property located at 2710 - 10th Street from Single-Family Attached Residential to Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Series Homes), (Continued from July 12, 2012 meeting).  Maria Murphy, 2570 Pheasant Ridge Court, Dave Heim, 1045 Indian Creek Circle, Claudia Wiles, 2705 Pheasant Ridge Court, Marlene Murdock, 1085 Indian Creek Circle, Narender Nelakonda, 2765 Pheasant Ridge Court, and Tim McDermott, 2675 Pheasant Ridge Court, spoke opposing the amendment to the future land use map.  Dave Heim, 1045 Indian Creek Circle, presented Council with a petition to deny Platinum Series Homes request to rezone.  Mayor pro tem Spinks accepted the petition and forwarded it to the deputy clerk.  The motion to receive and file the petition is the last motion of the meeting.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor pro tem Spinks declared the public hearing closed. 
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Moved by Etzel, seconded by Adamson to remove from table Resolution No. 22577 approving a request to amend the Future Land use Map of the Marion Comprehensive Plan for property located at 2710 - 10th Street from Single-Family Attached Residential to Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Series Homes), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting).  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 22577 approving a request to amend the Future Land use Map of the Marion Comprehensive Plan for property located at 2710 - 10th Street from Single-Family Attached Residential to Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Series Homes), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting), was read by Crawford.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Stark to approve Res. No. 22577.  Council Member Stark stated that he is opposed to this rezoning.  He feels that a strip mall does not fit into this residential area and it leads to traffic concerns and potential safety concerns.  Council Member Stark also noted that staff and the Planning and Zoning Commission are all opposed to this plan.  Council Member Adamson feels that to seriously consider a request to rezone this property as commercial, the surrounding properties need to be included with some type of frontage road.  He also feels that the developer needs to take in consideration the residents’ concerns and items such as lighting, security, fencing, retaining walls, trees, etc.  Council Member Adamson stated that he is not opposed to commercial in this location, but without the two neighboring parcels, it does not make sense.  Council Member Draper feels that the area is already acting as commercial with the daycare, even though it is zoned residential.  He also feels that a planned development should include all three lots.  Council Member Crawford feels that this particular plan does not work in this area and the developer needs to work with the other parcels of land.  All opposed, motion failed.

Moved by Stark, seconded by Adamson to receive and file correspondence regarding Platinum Series Homes Re-Zoning Request (Bruce Marsh, 1095 Indian Creek Circle). All in favor, motion carried. 


City Attorney Don Hoskins recommended that the following three agenda items are no longer germane to the discussion as they cannot legally be acted upon unless Resolution No. 22577 were approved.  Mayor pro tem Spinks concurred and ruled the items were no longer germane.  The following three items were removed from the agenda:


1. Public hearing regarding a request to rezone property located at 2710 – 10th Street from PD-R, Planned Development – Residential to C-1, Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Development, LLC), (Continued from July 12, 2012 meeting).


2. Motion to remove from table Ordinance No. 12-21 amending the Marion Code of Ordinances regarding a request to rezone property located at 2710 – 10th Street from PD-R, Planned Development – Residential to C-1, Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Development, LLC).  Initial consideration.  (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting). 


3. Ordinance No. 12-21 amending the Marion Code of Ordinances regarding a request to rezone property located at 2710 – 10th Street from PD-R, Planned Development – Residential to C-1, Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Development, LLC), (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting).
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Mayor pro tem Spinks opened the public hearing regarding an amendment to the East End Alignment of the Marion Central Corridor Plan, extending the connection of 7th Avenue to 6th Avenue from 31St Street west approximately a quarter mile and including a roundabout. (Continued from July 12, 2012 meeting).  Assistant City planner, Dave Hockett presented a staff report.  Council Member Adamson inquired about the cost difference between the existing alignment and the proposed alignment with a roundabout.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow stated that the proposed a roundabout would use existing right-of-ways and infrastructure.  The estimated long term cost savings could be $1.4 to $1.6 million dollars.  Dave Drown, 6627 Spring Grove Court NE and Charlie Kress, 2745 Heatherview Circle, spoke in favor of the proposed alignment change.  Linda Miller, 4001 North 10th Street, also spoke in favor, but expressed concern regarding pedestrian traffic and would like to see an underpass.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor pro tem Spinks declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Etzel, seconded by Stark to remove from table Resolution No. 22578 approving an amendment to the East End Alignment of the Marion Central Corridor Plan, extending the connection of 7th Avenue to 6th Avenue from 31St Street west approximately a quarter mile and including a roundabout (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting).  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 22578 approving an amendment to the East End Alignment of the Marion Central Corridor Plan, extending the connection of 7th Avenue to 6th Avenue from 31St Street west approximately a quarter mile and including a roundabout, (Tabled at July 12, 2012 meeting) was read by Crawford.  Moved by Crawford, seconded by Stark to approve Res. No. 22578.  Council Member Draper stated his concern regarding helping businesses relocate and stay in Marion, as well as safety of pedestrians.  Council Member Adamson stated that this proposed change is not different from a business stand point.  He feels that the businesses are backing this change since they are not voicing any concerns regarding the project therefore, they must be in favor of it.  Council Member Draper stated that he is not opposed to the proposed a roundabout if the businesses stay in Marion.  The businesses need to evaluate their current land appraisal and weigh out the additional cost associated with relocating.  Council Member Adamson asked what the businesses main concerns are.  Council Member Draper feels the businesses main concerns are the unknown and thru traffic.  Council Member Stark feels that the proposed change significantly enhances the business climate.  Council Member Crawford stated that either option has a road going through and the proposed plan will offer more business opportunities and has a lower cost. All in favor, except Draper, motion carried.

Discussion regarding Lincolnview Square redevelopment project (Jeffery Witter, Vice President, Lincolnview Square, LLC.).  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn gave a staff report regarding an ITC owned high voltage pole that is in the way of a planned driveway.  ITC gave Jeff Witter, Vice President, Lincolnview Square, LLC, an initial estimate of $10,000.00 to move the pole.  However, he was misquoted and the actual cost is $48,000.00.  ITC is not willing to relocate the pole unless there is a project pending showing where the pole is to be placed.  
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The city is not ready at this time to commit to a plan.  However, Mr. Pluckhahn suggested directing staff to seek quotes for a preliminary concept/design plan that will be usable in the future.  Staff will then present this concept plan in conjunction with $10,000 (the initial estimated cost toward moving the pole from Jeffery Witter, Lincolnview Square), to ITC in hopes that they would be willing to move the pole).  Jeffery Witter, Vice President, Lincolnview Square, LLC., spoke in favor of this option.  Council Member Crawford stated that he will support a preliminary study.  Council Member Stark concurs with Council Member Crawford.  Council Member Adamson stated that it is a good use of money.

Moved by Draper, seconded by Stark to receive and file correspondence regarding a ban on lawn watering (Dave and Carol Hanneman, 210 Partridge Avenue).  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn stated that this is a Water Board issue and the correspondence has been forwarded to Todd Steigerwaldt, Water Department Director.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Adamson, seconded by Stark to receive and file a petition to deny Platinum Series Homes request to rezone a property located at 2710 - 10th Street (Dave Heim, 1045 Indian Creek Circle).  All in favor, motion carried.

Council Discussion Time.

Council Member Adamson encouraged citizens to consider serving on one of the City’s many boards and commission.

Council Member Crawford thanked citizens for attending the Council Meeting and encouraged them to look at the 6th Avenue repaving project.  He also encouraged them to support the local uptown business during the construction.
Council Member Stark congratulated Council Member Spinks on a great job as his first official Mayor pro tem Council meeting.
Council Member Draper requested an update regarding the Thomas Park Storm Shelter in reference to a recent storm in which the sirens went off but the doors did not unlock.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn stated that the doors are programmed to  open if a weather emergency is called by the National Weather Service.  However, during this incident the weather emergency was called by the Linn County Emergency Management.  The Parks Department was aware of the problem and was in the process of upgrading their system to include the Linn County Emergency Management.  Unfortunately, the storm occurred before it was fixed.  The Parks Department is in process of putting in place safeguards to ensure that it does not happen again.  
Council Member Draper also stated that he would like to see the Planning and Zoning Commission consider a sunset rule on re-zoning.  He would like to see zoning revert back to its original classification if nothing has changed with in a 3-5 year time period, for example.
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City Manager, Lon Pluckhahn, cautioned Council Members that when meeting with businesses as an elected official, to please notify staff.  Please double check with staff to make sure that we are not in an active acquisition process.  There are steps and rules that are we are required by law to follow.  We do not want you to inadvertently derail the process.
City Manager, Lon Pluckhahn, also wanted to congratulate Phil Minor, the soccer coach of his oldest daughter, on winning an AYSO tournament at the end of June.
Mayor pro tem Spinks adjourned the meeting at 7:06 p.m.





















____________________________








Joe Spinks, Mayor pro tem 
Attest:

____________________________

Traci A. Miller, Deputy City Clerk







